(Date)

(Senator XXX)

(Address)

(Address)

Dear Senator (XXX):

I am writing to request your help to enhance recruitment and retention for the Commissioned Corps of the U.S. Public Health Service.  I understand that the Senate Committee for Veteran’s Affairs is preparing a series of technical corrections to the Post-9/11 GI Bill.  I respectfully request that you extend the provision that permits eligible service members to transfer their unused GI Bill educational benefits to their dependents to commissioned officers of the Public Health Service and National Oceanic and Atmospheric Administration.

Under current law, USPHS and NOAA officers are entitled to Post-9/11 GI Bill benefits, with the exception of transferability.  This is because the statute gives transferability authority to the Secretaries of Defense, Army, Navy, Air Force, and Homeland Security. But it does not mention the Secretary of the Department of Health and Human Services, which is the home of the USPHS Commissioned Corps, or the Secretary of Commerce, which is the parent agency of the NOAA Corps. A powerful recruitment and retention tool is thus inaccessible to the nation’s two smallest uniformed services.

The Department of Health and Human Services currently faces challenges in recruiting and retaining qualified health professionals, particularly clinical providers.  This is especially true of the Indian Health Service. In just one region of one sparsely populated state, for example, there are more than 200 vacancies.  In hard to fill positions, vacancies are likely to remain for two years or more.  The number of physicians and dentists in the USPHS Commissioned Corps has declined steadily over the last several years. GI Bill transferability would be a powerful recruiting tool to address these critical needs.

Because both uniformed services are so small, the cost to the U.S. Treasury of extending transferability to USPHS and NOAA officers would be minimal relative to the overall cost of the Post-9/11 GI Bill.  I respectfully ask you to consider extending GI Bill transferability to these two federal uniformed services as the VA Committee works on legislation addressing numerous technical corrections to the GI Bill.
Sincerely,

(Officer Name)

(Rank), USPHS

